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Winning the Global War on Terror 

 
 Nearly four years after Al-Qaeda’s attacks on New York and 
Washington, D.C., the war on terror continues to advance at a slow 
pace.  Heightened security and intelligence operations have prevented 
and foiled many planned attacks, though some plans such as the London 
transit bombings in July were still carried out despite the many 
preventative measures.  To be sure, substantial progress in crippling 
the shadowy terrorist networks has been made in Afghanistan, Iraq, 
Pakistan, and Saudi Arabia as well as other parts of the world.  
However, there can be little doubt that the war on terror has created 
geopolitical tensions between those leading the campaign against 
terrorism and promoting democracy in the Arab world and the Islamic 
peoples of the Middle East.  Reformists in Iran were swept from power 
in recent elections in favour of more hard-line conservative 
fundamentalists.  Many European countries have taken a more stringent 
approach to Arab asylum seekers and the deportation of radical 
Islamic fundamentalists who may pose a threat to security.  These 
events have further heightened geopolitical tensions between the West 
and the Arab world.  Winning the war on terror, therefore, will 
require an innovative approach to solving the very complex problems 
that lie at the heart of tensions involving the Middle East and that 
foster Arab bitterness and animosity towards the West, which fuel the 
terrorists’ fires.         
 

The terrorists and Islamic fundamentalists would like nothing 
more than a utopian Islamic state in the Middle East that is totally 
disengaged from the West’s influence.  For all the talk about 
spreading democracy in the Middle East, the West’s virtually single 
interest in the region lies in the vast oil reserves that keep the 
world’s transportation systems moving, industrial processes 
operating, and power stations generating.  The oil produced by the 
Middle Eastern nations helps fuel trade and transport so that the 
global economy continues to advance and so that countries such as 
China are able to evolve into a modern industrial nation and economy.  
Reduce the world’s dependence on oil resources and the West would 
likely have little economic interest in the Middle East.  Western 
entities and individuals could withdraw from the region, which would 
ultimately deprive the terrorists of a cause and allow for an easing 
of geopolitical tensions in the region.   

 
Achieving this most ambitious objective would require the full 

support and enormous efforts of the world’s energy companies, working 
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in cooperation with automobile manufacturers and government 
administrations, in developing alternative energy supplies.  Energy 
companies such as ExxonMobil, Chevron, BP and Royal Dutch Shell have 
been some of the most profitable companies for investors over the 
last several decades, creating more long-term value than nearly any 
other industry.  It makes sense, then, that these energy companies 
should lead the way in the development of new energy sources—wind, 
hydro, and alternative fuels such as ethanol, biodiesel, and biomass.  
Momentum for change has been slowly building and is further propelled 
by rising oil prices, continued terrorist threats, and nuclear 
ambitions of Iran.  BP’s updated motto of “Beyond Petroleum” embodies 
the future of the energy industry and indicates that management is 
cognizant of the direction in which the industry must head.  As 
Western nations seek to reduce dependence on foreign sources of oil, 
energy companies must begin to think outside the box in terms of 
alternative sources of energy.  As President Bush remarked in Denmark 
on route to the G8 summit at Gleneagles, Scotland, in July, “The 
United States, for national security reasons and economic security, 
needs to diversify away from fossil fuels.  And so we’ve put out a 
strategy to do just that.” 
 

Consider the numerous benefits that would be derived from a 
concerted effort by the major energy companies to aggressively 
develop and promote alternative sources of energy such as ethanol, 
biodiesel, or biomass.  First, these alternative energy sources are 
all more environmentally-friendly than traditional fossil fuels.  For 
example, ethanol blended fuels reduce greenhouse gas emissions by up 
to 45%.  In 2003, ethanol use reduced CO2-equivalent greenhouse gas 
emissions by approximately 5.7 million tons.  Ethanol has 30% oxygen 
by weight so that it burns more cleanly and completely than gasoline.  
Adding ethanol to unleaded gasoline increases the octane by up to 
three points, and carbon dioxide captured in the production of 
ethanol is sold to carbonate beverages, manufacture dry ice, flash 
freeze foods, etc.  The carbon dioxide can also be injected into 
nearby oil fields to facilitate recovery of oil resources.  In 
addition, ethanol production produces a high-protein cake that is 
often used as livestock feed. 
 

Biodiesel, an environmentally-friendly diesel fuel replacement 
made with vegetable oils or animal fats that is being promoted by 
country music legend Willie Nelson, has similar benefits.  Biodiesel 
is biodegradable, degrading four times faster than petroleum diesel, 
and is low toxicity.  Using biodiesel may reduce carbon dioxide 
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emissions by up to 80% and produces 100% less sulfur dioxide than 
petroleum-based diesel.   
 

Burning organic material (biomass) is estimated to reduce 
pollution and harmful emissions by up to 90%.  The release of carbon 
dioxide from burning biomass has no impact upon the environment as 
the carbon dioxide had previously been taken up by the plants when 
they were growing.  

 
Second, alternative fuels such as ethanol are bountiful and can 

be grown in abundance by farmers throughout the U.S. mid-west.  A 
massive increase in production of ethanol or biodiesel could help 
U.S. farmers economically, with the United States Department of 
Agriculture estimating an additional $2-$4 billion in net farm income 
by 2012. 

   
Third, there are other benefits of alternative energy sources.  

For example, ethanol has a positive energy balance—more energy is 
produced than is consumed in the production process—and a 10% blend 
of ethanol receives a $0.051 per gallon federal tax credit, which 
could help keep prices of fuel lower at the filling station. 
 

Fourth, diversification away from fossil fuels would reduce our 
energy dependency on foreign nations and insulate markets from price 
spikes resulting from supply disruptions, such as those caused by 
Hurricane Katrina in the Gulf of Mexico.  The U.S. alone consumes 
roughly 22 million barrels of oil per day.  Of this, 60% is imported 
from foreign sources, with Saudi Arabia accounting for 14.5% of these 
imports.  In addition, motorists in the U.S. consume over 321 million 
gallons of gasoline per day.  In 2004, the eighty-three ethanol 
production facilities currently in the U.S. produced over 3.4 billion 
gallons of ethanol.  This level of production could reduce gasoline 
imports by up to 35%.  In addition, for every barrel of ethanol 
consumed, 1.2 barrels of petroleum is displaced.  As ethanol 
production increases, the petroleum requirements for transportation 
(currently 13 million barrels per day) would likely decline 
significantly.  Increased use of biodiesel could further reduce 
petroleum consumption.  The ultimate solution would be the 
development of an engine capable of running completely on vegetable 
oils, much as Rudolf Diesel envisioned early in the 20th century—“The 
diesel engine can be fed with vegetable oils and would help 
considerably in the development of agriculture of the countries which 
use it…the use of vegetable oils for engine fuels may seem 
insignificant today.  But such oils may become in course of time as 
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important as petroleum and the coal tar products of the present 
time.”   

 
Finally, a lower consumption of petroleum resulting from 

increased alternative energy sources would deprive hostile 
governments in the Middle East from funds for covert nuclear 
programmes or terrorist funding.  According to the Energy Information 
Administration at the Department of Energy, OPEC’s oil export revenue 
for 2004 was in excess of $338 billion.  For 2005, OPEC oil export 
revenue is expected to increase to over $430 billion.  Iran generated 
over $32 billion in oil revenue in 2004.  Some of these funds likely 
went to Iran’s alleged covert nuclear programme.  It would not be 
surprising if some of the oil dollars throughout the Middle East went 
to sponsor terrorist organizations as well.  Decreasing our 
dependence on foreign oil would drastically reduce funds to these 
hostile governments and organizations that may have anti-West 
sentiments.   
 

Given the powerful drive to reduce the U.S.’s dependence on 
foreign oil, it is possible that the energy companies of today may 
evolve to the point that they own nuclear power plants and wind farms 
or that they head up the largest farm cooperatives in the United 
States—producing billions of bushels of corn each year for processing 
into ethanol.  Though oil will remain an integral natural resource 
for the production of other goods, diversification away from fossil 
fuels can provide for many benefits for the energy companies’ 
stakeholders.  To be sure, this would likely require significant 
capital investments by the energy companies over the years to come; 
however, given the track record of energy companies with respect to 
value creation, they would likely produce significant long-term gains 
for their shareholders.  In addition, they could be credited with 
helping to win the global war on terror.   
 
 
 
 
 
 


